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Editorial Note on de Gaulle’s Washington Visit

July 6–10, 1944

General Charles de Gaulle, president of the French Committee of National Liberation, visited Washington, D.C., between July 6 and 10, 1944.  De Gaulle recalled in his memoirs that he "had no favors to ask" and "would undertake no negotiations.”  After his meetings with de Gaulle, Roosevelt wrote to Churchill on July 10, 1944, that he was willing to accept the French Committee "as temporary de facto authority for civil administration in France provided two things are made clear—first, complete authority to be reserved to Eisenhower to do what he feels necessary to conduct effective military operations, and, second, that French people be given opportunity to make free choice of their own Government.”  Roosevelt concluded, "The visit has gone off very well." (The Complete War Memoirs of Charles de Gaulle [New York:  Simon and Schuster, 1964], p. 570; Churchill and Roosevelt:  The Complete Correspondence, 3:  238.)

General de Gaulle's visit also included discussions over the employment of Free French armed forces in forthcoming Allied operations.  De Gaulle wished to maintain current French military units, which required American logistical support and equipment, and to raise the maximum number of new French divisions from French Resistance groups and from military-age manpower that would be shortly liberated in metropolitan France.  Lieutenant General Emile Béthouart, who was chief of staff of all Free French armed forces and who accompanied General de Gaulle on his visit, met with General Marshall on July 7.  He presented requests for assistance in two areas; first, that American materiel shipments to French forces be expedited.  Second, that the Allies provide aircraft and aerial supply for Operation CAIMAN, whereby certain regular French units that were located mostly in the Mediterranean theater would parachute or be transported by air to join the French Forces of the Interior in seizing the Massif Central region. (Béthouart Memorandum on the Rearmament Program and the Requirements of the Sovereignty Units in North Africa, July 6, 1944, NA/RG 165 [OPD, Exec. 10, Item 52e]; Béthouart Memorandum for General George C. Marshall, July 7, 1944, GCMRL/G. C. Marshall Papers [Pentagon Office, Selected]; Saint-Didier Memorandum for General Marshall, July 7, 1944, NA/RG 165 [OCS, 091 France].)

Marshall replied on July 9 that American authorities would try to speed munitions shipments.  The CAIMAN issue required consultation with Eisenhower and Devers.  General Eisenhower approved of CAIMAN'S idea in principle but added that General Sir Henry Maitland Wilson should determine whether the plan should be implemented as part of ANVIL.  The Allies would support Maquis forces in the south of France "to aid ANVIL and thus indirectly assist OVERLORD," replied Eisenhower, but "any plan worthy of our support must have as its principal objective the assisting of military operations and not merely the liberation of territory to come under French command.”  Devers stated that he had conferred with General Wilson and Lieutenant General Ira C. Eaker and that they were opposed to CAIMAN.  "Nearly all troop units required would have to be withdrawn from ANVIL," and aircraft for the initial operation and maintenance were not available.  However, a scaled-down version of the operation might be of use after the initial ANVIL landings. (Marshall [staff-prepared] to Béthouart, July 9, 1944, and Marshall [OPD] to Eisenhower and Devers, Radio No. WARX-62376, July 8, 1944, GCMRL/G. C. Marshall Papers [Pentagon Office, Selected]; Papers of DDE, 3:  1992–93; Devers to Marshall, Radio No. BX-13550, July 11, 1944, NA/RG 165 [OPD, Exec. 10, Item 52e].  For further information regarding CAIMAN, see Marshall Memorandum for General Handy, July 19, 1944, Papers of George Catlett Marshall, #4-458 [4:  527–28].)

Meanwhile, in light of Béthouart's communication regarding equipment assistance to Free French units, Marshall sent the following message (Papers of George Catlett Marshall, #4-442 [4:  513]).
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